TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

May 6, 2013

I. ROLL CALL
Town Council Members present:

Kristine S. Trocki, President

Mary E. Meagher, Vice President
Thomas P. Tighe
Eugene B. Mihaly
Blake A. Dickinson
Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor
Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Michael Glier, IT Director 

Michael Gray, Public Works Director

Edward A. Mello, Police Chief

William Piva, Parks and Recreation Director
Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk
II. CALL TO ORDER; PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Town Council President Trocki called the regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council to order at 6:07 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
III. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS, ANNOUNCEMENTS, AND RESOLUTIONS
A) Proclamations: 

1) No. 2013-04 May 25, 2013 as National Missing Children’s Day.  The Proclamation was read by President Trocki. 

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to adopt Proclamation No. 2013-04 acknowledging May 25, 2013 as National Missing Children’s Day. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) No. 2013-05 May 6 - May 10 as Teacher Appreciation Week. The Proclamation was read by President Trocki.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to adopt Proclamation No. 2013-05 declaring May 6 -10 as Teacher Appreciation Week. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to move Open Forum to the next agenda item and address the public hearings at 7:00 p.m., as advertised. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
V.
OPEN FORUM
Please note that, under scheduled requests to address, if the topic of the address is available to be put on the agenda, the Council may discuss the issue. 
A) Scheduled to Address. None. 

B) Non-scheduled to Address.

Doriana Carella of Village Hearth Bakery addressed parking issues at their establishment. She asked the Police Department to allow a grace period while people get used to the new parking arrangements. The required placement of signs was reviewed by Chief Mello. Ms. Corella asked for reconsideration of the parking restrictions, parking on the south side of Watson Avenue (across from the Bakery), suggested other solutions, and requested resolution of the issues so that her business can continue to operate.   

Chief Mello commented on the discussion with Ms. Corella and noted parking on Watson Avenue would be appropriate discussion for the Parking Committee when reinstated. Solicitor Ruggiero commented the Parking Committee became part of the Traffic Commission, and since 2009 was made up of staff members. A Council Resolution is required to reinstitute the Parking Committee/Traffic Commission. Vice President Meagher is in favor of a Parking Committee with public involvement. Solicitor Ruggiero will prepare a proposal for review and discussion at the next meeting. Councilor Tighe will work with Solicitor Ruggiero.  

VIII.
NEW BUSINESS
A) Farmer’s Market at Fort Getty (Monday evenings). Heidi Doyle proposed a Farmer’s Market at the Fort Getty Pavilion open to local farmers and residents on Mondays from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for July and August. Parks and Recreation Director Piva suggested issuing participants/visitors a pass to attend the Farmer’s Market to monitor traffic/activities and provide security. The initiative supports local business; there were no objections to the Farmer’s Market. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to waive the Pavilion rental fee for the Farmer’s Market. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Town Administrator Keiser noted his agreement to waive the fee for the first year. The Farmer’s Market will comply with insurance requirements, obtain all proper permits, and be responsible for setup and cleanup. Residents are encouraged to purchase Fort Getty parking stickers to support the Town and activities at Fort Getty. If the Farmer’s Market is successful, a donation could be made to the Town in the future. Ms. Doyle inquired on necessary permits for music/entertainment and was as directed to the Town Clerk’s Office for more information. 
B) Policy for supporting non-profit organizations/facilities use. Town Council Vice President Meagher read the draft policy she prepared to provide use of Town and School facilities at a nominal rate for 501 c 3 charitable organizations. Discussion ensued of other non-business corporations such as the Chamber of Commerce, event sales, and tax abatements to organizations. Solicitor Ruggiero will draft a Resolution for approval by Council to adopt the Policy. Specific language defining police details (most paid at overtime rate) will be included.  
C) Request of Jamestown Arts Center: Donation for roof repair from current fiscal year’s emergencies and incidentals fund. JAC President Kate Petrie explained their donation request towards roof repair (estimated at $25,000) due to storm-related damages. JAC is a non-profit, 501 c 3 corporation providing services to the Town.
Councilor Mihaly proposed a $4,000 set aside from the Contingency Fund. He noted JAC is a top notch organization, provides numerous services, and is a jewel for the Town. Town support for other similar organizations was referenced. Discussion ensued of JAC activities.   

Ken Newman, Avenue B, and JAC Board member, noted the 6-year fund raising efforts to create JAC, accountability to their benefactors, services provided to the community, and the critical situation created by the leaking roof. JAC would be very appreciative of any assistance from the Town.  
Valerie Molloy, Columbia Avenue, applauds what the Jamestown Arts Center does for the community; they are an example of how people can raise money and sustain their ideals. However, she doesn’t feel it is appropriate for the Town to supply funding for a new roof. 

Vice President Meagher inquired what donations were given in the past. Town Administrator Keiser referenced contributions made to other organizations, including the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum, and the precedence already set. President Trocki noted the services provided by JAC and acknowledged concern for donating to a private entity. The storm-related damage is unusual and of an emergency nature. This is a good action. Councilor Dickinson has reservations but would support a donation in line with other organizations. He suggested JAC offer discounts to seniors for movie night or other activities to benefit the community. Finance Director Collins noted past donations range from $100 to $7,000. Elizabeth Delude Dix, East Shore Road, referenced scholarships for JAC programs and that JAC employs members of the community to teach classes. Discussion continued.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to give $4,000 to Arts Center for roof repairs from the Contingency Fund. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

D) CISF Sea Adventure Camps: request to include scuba instructions by ‘Scuba Made Easy’. Meg Myles of CISF explained the proposal to expand the Sea Adventure Camp unit to include scuba training, perhaps weekends or evenings ($250 fee), to achieve scuba certification. Councilor Tighe would like to wait until the Recreation Study is concluded in August to extend any recreational services. Fall season scuba classes would work when Fort Getty is less crowded. Recreation Director Piva prefers weekday scuba classes. Vice President Meagher suggested program/activities review with the Town Administrator and Recreation Director. Ms. Myles inquired about offering power boat classes. Public opinion was encouraged during the Recreation Study. Ms. Myles was directed to wait until the Recreation Study is completed before adding activities to the Sea Adventure Camps.  
E) Rights of Way/Public Access to Shore. Councilor Mihaly commented on the poor conditions of our rights-of-way to the shore created by CRMC for public access to the water. The biggest problems exist at the northwestern coast at the Shores, with no usable ROW (overgrown, broken down, and encroached). CRMC is eager to support Jamestown (non-monetary), provide signs, and define boundaries. Councilor Mihaly suggested creation of a task force to review rights-of-way and produce a priority list of steps to make them usable. The “Adopt an Access” program was referenced. Discussion ensued of work required.  
Pat Bolger, Fore Royal Court, commented the Harbor Commission surveyed ROW’s in 1997. There are probably five usable paths; five with major encroachment; and three that are semi-hazardous. Some projects townspeople can do and other major areas require stairs. He believes the Jamestown Public Works Department is the responsible party for ROW maintenance. Safety and liability issues were noted. 
President Trocki referenced the 1999 Parking Committee Report on Shoreline Access and Rights-of-Way. Councilor Mihaly noted the Town needs to be involved and priorities developed; not all work can be done at once. The Task Force should include interested citizens, Public Works Director, Parks and Recreation Director, and (two) Council members. Town Administrator Keiser stated Town staff can perform an update of photo documentation of current conditions for Council review, with Conservation Commission  involvement in the process. Much of the work required must be done by Town DPW crews, Adopt-a-Spot is a good idea, tasks need to be prioritized, and some sites are a liability issue. 
Councilor Dickinson suggested partnering with responsible citizens willing to lend their expertise/resources to move forward. There are a few ROW’s that can be opened right away, and we can utilize the adopt-a-spot opportunity. Lengthy discussion continued. Solicitor Ruggiero noted liability and legal issues and neighborhood characteristics. Councilor Tighe expressed concern for parking and maintenance responsibilities. Pat Bolger commented ROW maintenance like road maintenance is a DPW responsibility. 
Sav Rebecchi, Sail Street, would like ROW’s identified with markers that should be defined and maintained by the Town. When the Shores was developed there were supposed to be ROW’s for every three streets. He suggested obtaining the original CRMC photos (through Kevin Cute). New ROW photos will be taken by staff member Justin Jobin. Discussion continued. A public workshop for rights-of-way is continued to the next meeting.
F) Local Preference Ordinance. Council members reviewed “local preference” language. Solicitor Ruggiero referenced municipal contract legislation requiring competitive bidding. No enabling legislation exists that allows municipalities to have special regulations subject to challenges. The language is conservatively written and the Council can adopt the ordinance and/or introduce enabling legislation to allow more generous local preference. Discussion continued. Council consensus is to go forward with enabling legislation and continue this agenda item to the next meeting. 
G) Police Training Opportunities (Fort Getty). Councilor Dickinson noted training opportunities for police department use of fort Getty in the off season, which should not impact the neighborhoods. Chief Mello requested consent to notify citizens and close the facility six times a year for police training. Council consensus is to grant the Police Chief the opportunity to use Fort Getty for police training in the off season and provide a plan for Council of proposed training activities. 
H) Affordable Housing Trust – creation. Vice President Meagher referenced the Martha’s Vineyard Affordable Housing Trust. Town Planner Lisa Bryer noted in 2006 the Town began allocation of funds for affordable housing. An Affordable Housing Trust would allow for donations and create formal accounting for the funding and administration of requests. Solicitor Ruggiero was asked to review language for creation of an Affordable Housing Trust for Jamestown. 
I) Fort Getty non-resident sticker. Vice President Meagher noted this creates a season’s pass for non-residents and creates a revenue stream. A $100 fee for a year/season was suggested for consideration. This is continued to the next meeting with a Resolution for approval prepared by the Solicitor. 
IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS, LICENSES AND PERMITS
All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.    

A) Council Sitting as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              NOTICE is hereby given by the Town Council of the Town of Jamestown, being the Licensing Board in said Town as provided under Title 3, Chapters 1-12 of the General Laws of Rhode Island 1956, and as amended, that the following application has been received by the Town Council for a NEW license under said Act, for the period May 6, 2013 to November 30, 2013 (duly advertised in the Jamestown Press April 18th and 25th editions):  

NEW LICENSE:
CLASS B - VICTUALER
ESJ, Inc.

dba: Simpatico Jamestown

13 Narragansett Avenue

Jamestown, RI 02835

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to convene as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board for the Town of Jamestown and open the public hearing at 7:41 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Attorney John Murphy spoke on behalf of ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown and gave the history of why his client is before Council this evening and the November 19th vote to approve transfer of the previous existing liquor license. The restaurant at 13 Narragansett Avenue remains closed for renovations and has not operated. Owner Ben Brighton appeared before the Planning Commission and Zoning Board of Review and received proper approvals for the renovations plan and special use permit for seating and parking. They request Council approval and issuance of a new liquor license and multi-license.  
Public Comment. None.

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Eugene Mihay to grant the new CLASS B-VICTUALER liquor license to ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown.

Discussion. The prior liquor license was returned to the Town Clerk and the prior license transfer application is void. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to adjourn as the Alcohol Beverage Licensing Board and close the public hearing at 7:47 p.m. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
C)        Multi-License Applications (New) after liquor licensing.

1)
ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown
13 Narragansett Avenue

a)
Victualing License (May 6, 2013-November 30, 2013)


b)
Entertainment License (May 6, 2013-November 30,
 2013)


c)
Holiday License (May 6, 2013-February 28, 2014)

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Thomas Tighe to approve the Victualing License for ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the Entertainment License for ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown. 

Discussion. Vice President Meagher asked if music will be amplified. The applicant stated it would be when needed, but would not exceed limits set by Town ordinances.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Holiday License for ESJ, Inc. dba: Simpatico Jamestown. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

D)
Multi-License Applications–Transfer (May 6, 2013-November 30, 2013)

1)
Victualing License

2)
Holiday License


FROM:


Jamestown Culinary Partners LLC

dba: The Shack

252 Narragansett Avenue


TO:

Tallulah, LLC 

dba: Tallulah’s Tacos

252 Narragansett Avenue 

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to grant the Victualing License transfer from Jamestown Culinary Partners LLC dba: The Shack to Tallulah LLC dba: Tallulah’s Tacos for the period May 6, 2013 to November 30, 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Councilor Tighe expressed concern that license applications on the agenda do not have all required signatures. The Clerk explained the license application, approval and issuance process. Town Administrator Keiser noted past practices where licenses were granted subject to all Town conditions and issued when required signatures were obtained for routine matters. The Clerk’s Office will obtain department head signatures prior to license placement on Council agendas as directed by Council. Councilor Tighe requested a line for the Fire Marshal’s signature be added to license application forms. President Trocki stated the Council is not trying to punish applicants, but all signatures must be obtained prior to inclusion on the agenda.   

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to grant the Holiday License transfer from Jamestown Culinary Partners LLC dba: The Shack to Tallulah’s LLC dba: Tallulah’s Tacos for the period May 6, 2013 to November 30, 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
E)
Peddler License Application - New (June 2013-October 2013) 

1)
Applicant:
Tallulah, LLC dba: Tallulah’s Tacos


Location:
Mackerel Cove/Heads Beach

Recreation Director Piva specified the applicant locate the taco cart at the far eastern end of the Mackerel Cove parking lot. Tallulah’s plans to operate the cart two days per week.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to approve the Peddler License application of Tallulah, LLC dba: Tallulah’s Tacos for the period June 2013 to October 2013. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
F)        One Day Event/Entertainment Licenses

1)
Applicant:
Jamestown Historical Society


Event:

Battery Day


Date:

May 18, 2013


Location:
Battery Lane

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license application for the Jamestown Historical Society. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Applicant:
American Legion Post #22

Event:

Memorial Day Parade

Date:

May 27, 2013

Location:
Lawn Avenue School to Veterans Memorial Square

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Thomas Tighe to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license application for American Legions Post #22. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
3) Applicant:
Bob Bowen

Event:

Dowd/Turner Wedding

Date:

June 22, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license application for Bob Bowen. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

4) Applicant:
Bridges, Inc.

Event:
 
Bridges, Inc. Employee Recognition

Date:

June 28, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license application for Bridges, Inc. and waive the Pavilion rental fee. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
5) Applicant:
Lisa Richardson

Event:

Richardson/Balzano-Brookes Wedding

Date:

June 29, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license for Lisa Richardson. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
6) Applicant:
Alan Roy


Event:

Surprise!

Date:
            June 30, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license for the surprise party. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
7) Applicant:
Lawrence T. Goss

Event:

Goss Wedding


Date:

July 20, 2013

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license for the Jamestown Golf Course. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
8) Applicant:
Jamestown Golf Course, Jon Mistowski


Event:

Ocean State Parrot Head Club 12th Annual Golf 



Tournament

Date:

September 8, 2013

Location:
Jamestown Golf Course

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Mary Meagher to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment license. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) Public Hearings

1) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 30 Historic and Archaeological Preservation ARTICLE II. BURIAL SITES, Sec. 30-21 through Sec. 30-47; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press April 25th edition. Town Planner Lisa Bryer commented on the history of the ordinance codified prior to 1985 to recognize archaeological sites of significance on the island and to provide a process to notify agencies of archaeological discoveries, including the Narragansett Indian Tribe, who assisted with suggested revisions.  
Public comment. None.
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to adopt the amendment to the Jamestown Code of Ordinances, Chapter 30 Historical and Archaeological Preservation, Article II. Burial Sites, Sec. 30-21 through Sec. 30-47, as advertised. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Proposed Amendment of the Jamestown Code of Ordinances: Chapter 42 Parks and Recreation ARTICLE II. REGULATIONS Sec. 42-62 (delete); and Chapter 70 Traffic and Vehicles ARTICLE II. ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT Sec. 70-21 through 
Sec. 70-30; ARTICLE III. SPECIFIC STREET REGULATIONS Sec. 70-51 through Sec. 70-55; and ARTICLE IV. STOPPING, STANDING AND PARKING Sec. 70-76 through Sec. 70-89; and Sec. 70-90 (add new); duly advertised in the Jamestown Press April 25th edition.
Chief Mello gave an overview of the ordinance revisions, the majority of which are housekeeping. The stop sign list was brought up-to-date. Stop signs on State roads are under the jurisdiction of the State Traffic Commission. Any stop signs designated on a State road will be removed from the ordinance revision. The 4-way stop proposed for Pemberton and Watson Avenues is removed pending further study. 
Parking restrictions on Beavertail Road. Chief Mello noted the State Traffic Commission will make a decision on Wednesday (approval not expected). 

Hamilton Avenue resident sticker requirement. State Traffic Commission approval is expected and if approved they will re-stripe the road to provide town resident parking on the north side of Hamilton Avenue only (8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., May to October), as requested by area residents. Parking on Hamilton with free access to Mackerel Cove Beach, overflow beach parking, crosswalk, and safety concerns were discussed. Resident parking would be monitored by the Police Department and beach parking monitored by the attendant. Councilor Tighe stated he is not in favor of the resident sticker parking.    

Public comment. 
Frank Meyer, Southwest Avenue, asked how much money the Town really loses. Visitors park on Hamilton prior to 8:00 a.m. before the beach opens and/or when the parking lot is empty/half full. The resident sticker requires everyone to pay for beach access.  
Melody Drnach of Union Street noted this sets a precedent, as other neighborhoods would like resident parking only, and asked about passes for overnight guests.  
Clayton Carlisle of West Passage Drive noted the new four-way stop sign at Watson and Pemberton. He feels it should remain a two-way stop, as most of the traffic is on Watson not Pemberton, perhaps 20 to 1. A study should be conducted first to determine if it is warranted. Lengthy discussion ensued. Chief Mello agreed with the reasons for the four-way stop and suggested tabling this section for review of the studies performed. Data will be provided to Council members.   

Clayton Carlisle referenced Watson Avenue parking issues and noted his disagreement with the request (Village Hearth Bakery) for resumed parking on the south side of Watson Avenue. Customers should be encouraged to park in designated, available areas. 

Art Christman of Windsor Street referenced the tractor trailer truck that took his fence and the stop sign down. It is a difficult turn and trucks should not make that turn. 

Councilor Dickinson commented on revenue and beach parking and would prefer some type of beach pass or resident sticker to encourage revenue. The six spots are back temporarily at Mackerel Cove beach. He doesn’t have a problem with Recreation Department employees monitoring parking. Discussion continued.  

Councilor Mihaly expressed concern for resident stickers and commented the ordinance would have to be amended to reflect beach parking is available with the appropriate beach sticker between 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. on Hamilton, if that is Council direction. Discussion continued.  

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to continue the amendment to the Jamestown Code of Ordinances Sec. 42-62 and Sec. 70-21 to Sec. 70-90 to the May 20th  Town Council meeting agenda. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Suggested revisions will be provided to Council for the May 20th meeting.       

VI.
ADMINISTRATOR, DEPARTMENT, AND SOLICITOR REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator Report

1)
Fort Getty update. Town Administrator Keiser noted the site visit with Recreation Director Piva and Public Works Director Gray to review layout, numbering and parking for the campground and boats, creating 35 visitor parking spaces. Fencing will be installed Friday and a post and rail fence is proposed along the eastern border of the campground in lieu of utility pole sections. Discussion continued. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to install post and rail fencing at Fort Getty instead of utility pole sections. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Council members do not see the need to stub electrical pedestals and water connections for the eliminated campsites. Recreation Director Piva noted the wait list was exhausted, and there are only eight vacant spots (perhaps only six tomorrow). Council suggested advertising the vacancies in the Jamestown Press and/or the Internet, with monthly transients as an option. 
2) Mackerel Cove report. Town Administrator Keiser, Chief Mello, and Public Works Director Gray visited Mackerel Cove; an alternative to the barrel and rope system for the parking lot to allow open access is in order. Proper signage that beach stickers are required will help, and the police and parking attendant will monitor the lot for violations. DPW crews reshaped the dune line with available sand.  The Council thanked everyone for the team effort. 
3) FEMA Update. Mr. Keiser reported the Hazard Mitigation Plan may qualify the Town for additional funding for Bay View Drive. The request for disaster public assistance was resubmitted to FEMA and a decision is expected at the end of the month.
4) RIDOT 2014 Local Roads Program: Jamestown Roadway Resurfacing Candidates. A General Assembly Bill would provide assistance for local road improvement in the amount of $107,929. If approved, Public Works Director Gray proposes paving one the following: Beacon Avenue, America Way, Fort Getty Road. Beacon Avenue was recommended, as it is the most traveled of the three roads suggested.
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to authorize road improvements if the RIDOT 2014 Local Roads Program Bill passes. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B)
4th Quarter 2012 GZA Report. The report remains steady, with cobalt and lead levels as recurring issues. These are inorganic, natural compounds and no cause for alarm. The report was accepted. 
C) Solicitor’s Report: Historic District Ordinance. Solicitor Ruggiero stated Planning Commission Chair Swistak and Vice Chair Pendlebury are here to give their recommendations. Mr. Swistak noted the memo to Council from the Planning Commission (not Town Planner). They agree the Historic District Commission (HDC) for the Shoreby Hill community should be enacted ASAP and recommend adopting an ordinance that designates the Planning Commission as the agency to adjudicate the ordinance. The Shoreby Hills community believes a separate commission should adjudicate the ordinance. Last year there were 12 applications in the Shoreby Hill area, a small workload; the Planning Commission is reasonable and professional to work with and another Board is not needed. No interested volunteer is excluded from the process and another new board can be created in the future if this does not work. Solicitor Ruggiero recommended reformatting the draft ordinance. The question is whether Council wants to designate Planning as the adjudication body. State law does not allow it, and language is required stating “Town Council may appoint the Planning Commission” as the body to function on HDC issues. If the two options of adjudication are in the ordinance and the legislature disallows the Planning option, we can have the HDC. Council members are in favor of the ordinance and having the option available. Enabling legislation may need to be revised as it authorizes the Town Council President to appoint members rather than the Town Council. The Planning Commission and Town Planner were thanked for their efforts. Discussion continued. 
Public Comment.

Jack Hubbard, Emerson Road, doesn’t understand why this has to go through the Legislature. It is setting wheels in motion to exclude the Historic District Commission and appoint the Planning Commission.  

Discussion continued. Solicitor Ruggiero clarified the intent of the legislation. Council members do not intend to use the option for the Planning Commission as the adjudication entity, but are willing to leave it there as it was requested by the Planning Commission.  The Council is not sure whether we are there yet for the HDC. 

Commission Chair Swistak noted Planning must take the model ordinance and make their recommendation. A lot of work needs to be done; the Council is not making a decision this evening; we need an ordinance that allows both options.

Paul Andrews, Alden Road, noted Lower Shoreby’s efforts to be placed on the National Historic Register. The area should be preserved. Other municipalities use the State legislation, the Council is voting on something new and unknown, and he asked to keep the enabling legislation and ordinance the same.  
Council members respond the rules won’t change, only the makeup of the adjudication portion.  

R. J. Dupree, Green Lane, stated he would like the Historic District Commission there for protection and feels the Historic Districts should be expanded. The rules are not all clear cut, and a building addition may be tricky. To be successful, we need qualified people in design and restoration to comprise the adjudication agency rather than the Planning Commission. 
Elizabeth Delude Dix, East Shore Road, asked why Jamestown wants to be the exception and reinvent the wheel. The Planning Commission’s work is appreciated, but this is a distinct activity that should be performed by the HDC, a time-consuming practice on top of other Planning duties, and she does not endorse the variation. This is a wide-spread practice by other communities, and it would benefit other neighborhoods in Jamestown.  

Councilor Tighe asked if the plan is not to enact the option, why is it being endorsed? He is not in favor of enacting this revision. Discussion continued. 
Solicitor Ruggiero noted this can be approved as recommended; the Town Council President appointing members was discussed at length. The State statute must be amended to change who appoints the HDC membership.  

Betty Hubbard asked if the HDC would be interviewed and appointed by the Council, the same as Planning Commission members. She was informed not as it presently stands. Discussion continued. 
Councilor Dickinson noted our Town Charter differs with State legislation. An answer can be ready by the May 20th meeting, but not tonight. Discussion continued regarding the Council President appointing members with Council consent. President Trocki noted if the legislation is going to be changed it would be wiser to wait until Solicitor Ruggiero has prepared language revisions that match the legislation to our Town Charter.  
Abigail Campbell-King, Friendship Street, stated other neighborhoods should be included in the Historic District besides Shoreby Hill. Buyers need to be educated, we need the HDC to educate them, and they are differ from the Planning Commission. 
Councilor Dickinson noted his goal is to have the ordinance language consistent with our Town Charter. Councilor Mihaly noted the language must be revised to define whether the Council President can appoint with the consent of the Council. The language should not be unique for Jamestown, but consistent with other communities. This should be continued to the next meeting.  

Paul Andrews commented on restoration performed to keep the historic value on properties he has owned. He stated one neighbor constructed a garage that does not fit the home; another neighbor wants to construct an addition that is in keeping with the original structure. There are many good, knowledgeable people who could serve on the HDC.
President Trocki noted we all want to make the right decision and create the HDC to protect our iconic treasures. She is more comfortable continuing this agenda item.
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to continue this item to the next meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A Recess was called at 9:35 p.m. The Council reconvenes the regular session at 9:43 p.m.
VII.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
B)   RFP for website design. Council members acknowledged the level of commitment to the project by IT Director Michael Glier. Councilor Dickinson referenced the Mamaroneck, NY website and why he liked it; the Santa Clara, CA website, as it was organized well; and the Greenwich, CT website with its wealth of information. 

IT Director Glier noted the selection of a website to emulate is the hard part, and without a consensus will be a long process. Council members commented the RFP is standard language and should go forward; Appendix G could be updated to include all preferences. Mr. Glier noted this is a minimum of a three-week process. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to go forward with the RFP with the amendments Mike Glier and Bruce Keiser agree should be made. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

A) Town Council Goals: calendar and adoption. Vice President Meagher was pleased with the time lines. She is interested in a time line for the Fire Department north end station and whether ALS should be a goal. Town Administrator Keiser agreed and noted with a volunteer EMS, pre-hospital care is a key part of the discussion. Vice President Meagher recommends approving the goals with the inclusion of an EMS review of ALS. 
Councilor Tighe would like to meet with the Fire Department in September to review plans for a proposed north end fire station before approving it as a goal and to be sure everything is in place for a future ALS. Discussion ensued of the site location for a fire station. The design would be the same for any of the three locations under consideration - Cedar Lane, the Reservoir, and Lot 47. Council consensus is a comprehensive plan should have a delivery date of August. Discussion ensued of numerous ideas, consolidation of Fire and EMS facilities, and a north end location to reduce response time and house standard fire engines (to save money on modified vehicles). 
Councilor Dickinson would like to see a plan signed off on by the Board of Fire Wardens and provided to the Town so we have something tangible to make decisions on. Per Town Administrator Keiser, the north end fire station is a separate stand-alone concept from the consolidation of Fire and EMS facilities. The Board of Fire Wardens adopting a facilities plan is different from hiring an architect to design the structure ($15,000 in the budget). 

The proposal for siting and constructing the North End Station should proceed so that next budget season we have costs to input. Consolidation of services and facilities is a separate issue; the north end fire station is a given; a time line is required. Lengthy discussion ensued. 
A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Thomas Tighe to get a sanctioned report from the Fire Department indicating their goals – building up north, consolidating at Narragansett Avenue, keeping both locations, purchasing new vehicles – something very clear the Council can view and act upon. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the goals with the stipulation a time line for ALS is added. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
B) RFQ for Golf Course. Vice President Meagher suggested RFQ language revisions.  

A motion was made by Mary Meagher with second by Eugene Mihaly to revise the RFQ language to specify “public experience” rather than “golf course experience” and proceed with the process. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
C) Fort Getty rules and regulations. The rules may be misleading as they cannot be implemented until next year. The brochure is relevant. It was suggested there be separate brochures for tent campers and transient campers. Recreation Director Piva would like to keep the current system where a verbal warning proceeds the written warning. Council members concur. 
D) Steering Committee for recreation study. The group from UMass wanted to work with a smaller group. 

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson that the Steering Committee will be comprised of the Town Administrator, Councilor Tighe, and Councilor Mihaly, with assistance from staff consisting of Town Planner Lisa Bryer, Public Works Director Mike Gray, and Recreation Director Bill Piva. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
IX.
ORDINANCES AND APPOINTMENTS

A) Appointments

1)
Affordable Housing Committee – One (1) three-year term ending May 31, 2016; if favorable re-appoint 

a)
Letter of interest



i)
Debra V. Murphy

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to reappoint Debra V. Murphy to the Affordable Housing Committee for the three-year term ending May 31, 2016. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2)
Jamestown Fire Department Compensation Committee (Citizen-At-Large)  One (1) three-year term ending May 31, 2016; if favorable re-appoint

a)
Letter of interest 




i)
Steven W. Jepson

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to reappoint Steven W. Jepson to the Fire Department Compensation Committee (Citizen-At-Large) for the three-year term ending May 31, 2016. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

3)
Tax Assessment Board of Review – One (1) three-year term ending May 31, 2016; if favorable re-appoint

a)
Letter of interest


i)
Stuart L. Rice, Jr.

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to reappoint Stuart L. Rice, Jr. to the Tax Assessment Board of Review for the three-year term ending May 31, 2016. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

X.
CONSENT AGENDA
An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately. 


The following items are removed from the consent agenda by request: E) Proclamations and Resolutions 1) Hopkinton Town Council, 2) Newport City Council, and 3) Charlestown Town Council rejecting mandatory binding arbitration and contract continuation legislation.   

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:
A) Adoption of Council minutes:
1) March 28, 2013 (budget work session)
2) 
April 1, 2013 (regular session)

3) April 1, 2013 (executive session)
4) 
April 8, 2013 (budget work session)

5) 
April 10, 2013 (regular session)

6) 
April 10, 2013 (executive session)

7) April 15, 2013 (work session)

8) April 15, 2013 (regular session)

9) 
April 15, 2013 (executive session)

10) April 18, 2013 (interview session)

11) April 24, 2013 (special meeting)

B)        Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:
1) Jamestown Harbor Commission (03/13/2013)
2) Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (01/08/2013)

3) Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (02/28/2013)

4) Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (03/12/2013)
5) Jamestown Planning Commission (03/20/2013)
6) Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (03/26/2013)
C)
CRMC Notices:
1) Notice of proposed changes to the RI Coastal Resources Management Council management plan, policies, procedures and regulations with public hearing date of Tuesday, May 16, 2013 and written comment deadline of Monday, May 6, 2013     

2) Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda for April 9, 2013

3) Letter announcing CRMC interim approval of the Jamestown Harbor Management Plan (HMP) and Jamestown Harbor Management Ordinance, as adopted by the Jamestown Town Council, with directive to amend the HMP for consistency with the RICRMP

4) Notice of application for assent to construct and maintain a long line blue mussel farm, 8.25 acres off the west shore of Jamestown by Adam Silkes of North Kingstown, RI  

D)
Zoning Board of Review abutter notification:  Notice is hereby given that the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review will hold a public hearing on April 23, 2013, at the Jamestown Town Hall, 93 Narragansett Avenue, Jamestown at 7:00 p.m. upon the following:  

1) Application of Marta Harris and Richard Lee, whose property is located at 209 Beacon Avenue, and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 16 Lot 214, for a special use permit under Article 3 Section 314 (High groundwater table and impervious layer overlay district) and a variance under Article 3 Section 3.2 (district Dimensional Regulations) to construct an addition to an existing single family dwelling 26.32 ft. from the front lot line where 30 ft. is required. Said property is located in the R40 zone and contains 16,992 sq. ft.

2) Application of ESJ, Inc. (tenant) and JTN, LLC (owner), whose property is located at 13 Narragansett Avenue, and further identified as Assessor’s Plat 9 Lot 603, for a special use permit under Sections 82-1205 and 1205.1, allowing the restaurant operated on said property to utilize shared parking tomeet a capacity of 190 seats. Said property is located in the CD zone and contains 15,377 sq. ft. of land     

E)        Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 

4)        South Kingstown School Committee Resolutions re:

a) Supporting repeal of the straight party vote option on the 
ballot for future elections

b) Requesting the General Assembly pass legislation 
authorizing School Committees of the Cities and Towns 
to utilize bus monitors at their discretion  

F) Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
G) Finance Director’s Report

E) Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1) Hopkinton Town Council Resolutions re: 

a) Requesting the General Assembly reject any and all 
mandatory binding arbitration legislation for teacher and other school employee and municipal employee contracts

b) Requesting the General Assembly oppose Senate Bills 0365 and 0777 and House Bill 5699 mandating that expired teacher, police officer, firefighter or municipal employee contracts must continue at the existing terms and conditions 

2) Newport City Council Resolutions re: 

a) Requesting the General Assembly oppose any and all binding arbitration legislation for teachers and other school 
employee  and municipal employee contracts

b) Requesting the General Assembly oppose Senate Bills 0365 and 0777 and House Bill 5699 mandating that expired teacher, police officer, firefighter or municipal employee contracts must continue at the existing terms and conditions 

3) Charlestown Town Council Resolution requesting the General Assembly oppose Senate Bills 0365 and 0377 and House Bill 5699 mandating expired teacher contracts continue at existing terms 
and conditions    

Councilor Tighe stated as a former union member he thinks it is wrong to take away binding arbitration and contract continuation and the Council should not oppose any legislation in the General Assembly supporting it as it will take away the good relationship that exists with teachers, police officers, firefighters and municipal employees. Town Administrator Keiser noted the Council approved Resolutions mirroring these Resolutions (April 1st) as requested by the League of Cities and Towns and passed them unanimously. Councilor Mihaly declared on the record he is firmly in favor of the Resolutions rejecting this type of legislation. Councilor Tighe noted he wasn’t here when the Resolutions were adopted and wanted to voice his opposition, as he feels this will result in a lot of problems.
Receipt of the Resolutions is acknowledged.  

XI.
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS 
The following Communications are removed for discussion: 1), 4), 5) and 6). 
A)        Communications

2)
Invitation of Jamestown Chapel to Celebration on April 14, 2013

3) Letter of Armenian National Committee re: April 24th as Armenian Genocide Remembrance Day

7)
Letter of Carol Newman Cronin re: “The Shack” at Dutch Harbor, classification as a lunchroom not restaurant, past positive experiences, and 2013 management’s respect for regulations  

8)
Letter of Narragansett Water Pollution Control Association to Douglas Ouellette, Jamestown Sewer Division, announcing that Jamestown’s wastewater treatment facility has been selected as recipient of the NWPCA’s Most Efficient Small Secondary Treatment Plant Award for 2012   

9)
Memorandum of Town Planner Lisa Bryer re: Proposed Historic District, Lower Shoreby Hill

1) Letter of Conanicut Marine Services President William Munger re: four concepts for proposed wave protection and additional access to the bay for the public

4) Letter of Julio DiGiando re: proposed expansion of Conanicut Marina at East Ferry  

Communications 1) and 4) are related to Conanicut Marine. Vice President Meagher commented on any role the Council and Town Boards may have. Solicitor Ruggiero stated nothing has been submitted; eventually Mr. Munger will have to file a repair assent or expansion assent. His communication regards four proposed options. If presented as storm related damage, he can only repair what was damaged; expansion is a different process. Any new assent will be noticed and there will be an option for comment during the public hearing process. Council members want to be informed during this process. Discussion ensued of Conservation, Harbor, and Planning input. CRMC has jurisdiction over the project. Discussion continued.  Town Administrator Keiser and Chief Mello will contact Mr. Munger for information and a proposed schedule and report back to Council. 

5) Letter of Hull Cove area residents to the Conservation Commission re: Town plans for elevated boardwalk at Hull Cove trail 

Town Administrator explained the origin of trail improvements to the muddy path from 2007 by volunteers. It became a Town project with design, CRMC permitting, handicapped accessibility, and the requirement for an elevated path due to wetlands. The Town received $80,000 ($100,000 project) from a RIDEM Trail Grant for the all or nothing project. Engaging the neighborhood is important, as they fear intensive use of the site. The Hull Cove property right-of-way was reviewed. Conservation should work on the issues of concern. Town Administrator Keiser will keep the Council informed. 
6)
Letter of Andrew Yates requesting the Town Council consider adopting a Resolution supporting Senate Bill 0337 and House Bill 5498 to include the RI General Assembly under the jurisdiction of the RI Ethics Commission    

A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Blake Dickinson to direct the Solicitor to prepare a Resolution supporting the Bills to include the RI General Assembly under the jurisdiction of the RI Ethics Commission. 
Discussion. The Supreme Court decision the General Assembly is exempt from Ethics Commission jurisdiction was referenced. These bills require a constitutional amendment. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The Town Council may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining (IBPO union negotiations)
A motion was made by Thomas Tighe with second by Mary Meagher to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) Collective Bargaining. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining:  President Trocki,  Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 11:06 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:44 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. President Trocki announced that no votes were taken in Executive Session.

A motion was made by Eugene Mihaly with second by Mary Meagher to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. President Trocki, Aye; Vice President Meagher, Aye; Councilor Tighe, Aye; Councilor Mihaly, Aye; Councilor Dickinson, Aye.
XIII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Blake Dickinson with second by Eugene Mihaly to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
The regular meeting was adjourned at 11:07 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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